Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held November 9, 2010
Present:
Mayor:  Steve Golias



Council Members:  Jim Grob, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Absent:
Council Member Brian Mielke
Also Present: 
City Attorney Tom Lehmann, Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, Building Official Russ Wahl and City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/Grob) to accept the October 12, 2010 minutes with the following corrections:  under Building Official Russ Wahl, change if and health code violations…  Passed 4-0.

Approval of Agenda:  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Ralston to approve the agenda as presented.  Passed 4-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented and to pay the following disbursements as presented with Xcel Energy street light claim for $339.96.  Passed 4-0.

It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to approve the $1,303.99 transfer from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council.  Passed 4-0.

General Fund:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for Dec.
$  1,303.99

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for Oct.


$  2,500.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal




$     802.00

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire


$  6,451.00

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$     140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights




$     339.96

Jennifer Bruestle—Copies, Phone Service(15/46.57)
$       61.57

Lillie Suburban Newspaper—Salary Ordinance Pub.
$       16.63

McDonough’s Waterjetting Service



$  3,330.50

Paychex—Oct. 1-15th Payroll taxes & Service(61/80.50)
$     145.50

PERA—Oct. 1-31st 





$     130.00

Alan Ralston—Election Judge (6a.m.-9p.m)


$     150.00

Donna Wanschura—Election Judge(6a.m.-9p.m.)

$     150.00

Audrey Adelmann—Election Judge(1p.m.-9p.m.)

$       80.00

Lucky’s 13 Pub—Lunch/Dinner for Election Judges

$       82.41

Jennifer Bruestle—Salary




$     500.00

Jennifer Bruestle—Salary




$     500.00

Enterprise Fund:
Excel Energy—Park Lights 9/21/10-10/20/10

$        9.08

Approve Business License for Greg’s Barbershop at 1310 Highway 13:

Greg Barnholdt is in the process of relocating his barbershop from Lilydale, MN to Mendota, MN, and is planning on opening his business in Mendota on December 1, 2010.  Mr. Barnholdt requested approval from the council to place a 4X6 sign on the existing stub located in the rocks, just above the greenery immediately before the post office sign.  This sign would not protrude into the walkway, and may be illuminated if a power source is found near the sign post.  Mr. Barnholdt provided an illustration of the sign with the dimensions included.  Also, Mr. Barnholdt requested approval to place a temporary banner against the building until the permanent sign is completed.  
It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to approve the 4 X 6 sign, as presented in the illustration provided to the Council, to be placed on the existing pole on the boulevard between the sidewalk and the post office parking lot, with the possibility of the sign being illuminated from above.  Until the sign is completed, a temporary sign will be placed on the building located at 1310 Highway 13.  Passed 4-0.

Mr. Barnholdt requested a business license for Greg’s Barbershop to be located at 1310 Highway 13.  Mr. Barnholdt requested a plumbing permit from Building Official Russ Wahl.  Building Official Russ Wahl requested Mr. Barnholdt obtain a review by the State Plumbing Code Division.  Once the review has taken place, Building Official Russ Wahl stated he would then issue a plumbing permit for one, possibly two sinks to be installed at 1310 Highway 13.  Mr. Barnholdt stated his business cannot open until the sink is installed.  In addition, Building Official Russ Wahl stated he would need to have the Fire Marshall inspect the building to provide Mr. Barnholdt with a Certificate of Occupancy in order for Mr. Barnholdt to open for business.  Russ will contact the Fire Marshall, as well as the State Plumbing Code Division to expedite this process so Mr. Barnholdt can open his business by December 1, 2010.  Also, Clerk Bruestle will contact Metropolitan Council to ensure the SAC charges will not be increased due to the addition of 1 sink.  

It was moved (Perron/ Ralston) to approve the Business License for Greg’s Barber Shop located at 1310 Highway 13.  Passed 4-0.

Accept Resolution 10-08 to Approve Mendota’s Landfill Abatement Funding Application to Dakota County:  

Motioned by Perron, seconded by Ralston to approve Resolution 10-08.  Passed 4-0.

Discuss draft ordinance for recreational vehicles to be parked on property owners land:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann researched his files and previous minutes to determine if a draft ordinance had been completed at a previous Mendota Council Meeting.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann requested Council Members research their minutes to locate a draft ordinance pertaining to recreational vehicles, specifically RV’s and campers.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann requested the discussion be tabled until the December 14, 2010 City Council Meeting.

Approve Proclamation recognizing World Kindness Week as November 8-14, 2010:  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Golias to approve the Proclamation as presented.  Passed 4-0.

Approve Resolution 10-09, determination of election results for City of Mendota Mayor and Council Members for the November 2, 2010 General Election:

Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to approve Resolution 10-09. The Canvassing Board, which includes all members of the Mendota City Council, approved resolution 10-09, with the correction of January 11, 2011 to be the date of commencement for the terms of office for Mayor-Elect Brian Mielke and Council Members- Elect Strain and Lee. 

Passed 4-0.
Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 8:31 p.m.

Mr. Carl Robinette requested the weeds in the park where the spreading sand is generally placed be removed so they do not contaminate the clean sand.  Council woman Perron stated she would contact Lance Perron to maintain the area before the sand is delivered.
Public comment closed at 8:32 p.m.

Council Comment:
Councilman Grob:  No Comment.

Councilman Ralston:  Councilman Ralston asked Russ if he was able to contact Myron Anderson regarding the demolition of his garage located at 1337 Highway 13.  Building Official Russ Wahl stated he contacted Mr. Anderson and a building permit, along with payment, has been submitted.  Building Official Russ Wahl stated the garage will be demolished along with the cement slab foundation.  Councilman Ralston also updated council as to the roadwork taking place on Highway 13 directly in front of 1324 Highway 13.  Councilman Ralston stated Mr. Buelow, owner of 1324 Highway 13, requested city water be hooked up to his property due to the well failure and no water being available to his tenets.  There had been a waiting period before St. Paul Regional Water Services was able to perform the work.  However, when St. Paul Regional Water Services began performing the work requested Mr. Buelow changed his mind and requested the city water hook up be stopped.  Therefore, St. Paul Regional Water Services sealed up the access holes.  The council requested Building Official Russ Wahl either condemn 1324 Highway 13 due to no access to water for the tenets or require Mr. Buelow to provide running water to 1324 Highway 13.  Building Official Russ Wahl requested City Attorney Tom Lehmann follow through with the requirements the Council is asking of Mr. Buelow.  Therefore, City Attorney Tom Lehmann will require Mr. Buelow to have one of the following options completed within the next 30 days:
1. Provide proof of a demolition permit for 1324 Highway 13;

2. Access to city water through St. Paul Regional Water Services, with documentation the well was sealed and recorded with Dakota County;

3. Documentation the current well has been repaired and the tenets have access to water.
Councilwoman Perron:  Councilwoman Perron inquired as to the parking issue within the parking lot at Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Police Chief Aschenbrenner stated he attempted to contact the Fire Chief to complete a joint investigation of the issue; however, the Fire Chief has been unable to meet the Police Chief at Lucky’s 13 Pub.  Police Chief Aschenbrenner stated he has made arrangements to meet with the Fire Chief on Friday November 12, 2010, and will follow up with the council after their meeting.  Also, Police Chief Aschenbrenner stated he discussed the issue with Lucky’s 13 owner Charlie Burrows, and Mr. Burrows is attempting to keep patrons from parking into the roadway.
Mayor Golias:  Mayor Golias congratulated Josh Lee and Adam Strain along with Brian Mielke for their newly elected positions as Council members and Mayor respectively.  Mayor Golias stated council positions are a serious responsibility, and also frightening due to the City’s money woes due to the City’s LGA being cut.
Staff Comment:
Building Official Russ Wahl:  Building Official Russ Wahl updated the council on the construction projects within Mendota:

1226 Highway 13—Rough-in of framing, plumbing, mechanical, as well as the outside stucco being completed.  Also, the installation of a swimming pool is taking place.
1318 Highway 13—the newly installed grease trap has been inspected and no errors or corrections were found.

5 Windy Ridge—Ray Miller will be the builder for this new house; however, the plans need to be revised.

1337 Highway 13—The permit and payment are in the mail.  The garage will be removed, along with the concrete slab.

1351 Highway 13—Lee Education Center is relocating into this building.  Mayor Golias asked if an inspection needs to take place due to changes made to the building from the new businesses entering the building (Go Grocery Go!, Lee Education Center, and EZ Lifts).  Building Official Russ Wahl will follow up with an inspection of the building.  Clerk Bruestle will contact EZ Lifts to provide them with a business license application.

Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  Chief Aschenbrenner provided the council with an invitation to the Mendota Heights annual award ceremony for officers who responded to a medical emergency in our city.

City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  Attorney Lehmann stated the costs for McDonough’s Waterjetting Services performed on 10/21/10 can be assessed to the property taxes of Axel’s River Grill and Lucky’s 13 Pub, as outlined in the revised Grease Trap Ordinance 2010-01, amending Sec. 303.073.  Therefore, if the taxes are not paid up to date, the City of Mendota will not renew their business license and/or liquor license.  Councilman Ralston stated he was in attendance with the McDonough’s technicians from 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  McDonough’s had to dump the guzzler (the tank which holds the grease) on two occasions due to the large amount of grease removed from the main line on Highway 13.  Councilman Ralston also stated Metropolitan Council brought in a guzzler to remove the grease that was clogging the lift station within Mendota.  The grease accumulation at the lift station was the justification for the cleaning of the main line on Highway 13.  Councilman Ralston stated he requested the professional opinion of the McDonough’s technicians regarding the responsibility of debris to be proportioned between Axel’s and Lucky’s 13 Pub.  The technicians stated their consensus regarding the amount of time devoted to removing the grease from Axels is 60% and Lucky’s 13 Pub is 40%; therefore, Axel’s will be billed for $1,998.30, and Lucky’s 13 Pub will be billed for $1,332.20.  

Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to divide the October 21, 2010 McDonough’s Waterjetting Services bill between Axels’ for $1,998.30 and Lucky’s 13 bill for $1,332.20.  Passed 4-0. 
The Council stated if the plumbing and grease trap improvements made to Axel’s are effective, then the next cleaning of the main line to take place in April, 2011 will be reflected by the lower amount of debris collected by McDonough’s.  Councilman Grob suggested Clerk Bruestle contact McDonough’s Waterjetting Service to attempt to work out a quarterly cleaning cycle of the main line in an attempt to lower the costs for Lucky’s 13 Pub and Axel’s River Grill.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed the Council Go Grocery Go! has received their Off-Sale Liquor License after a store front was built in order to satisfy the requirements of the Alcohol and Gambling Board.  Go Grocery Go! has experienced some software program issues, and is attempting to resolve them in order to begin business by mid-November.  Also, Clerk Bruestle contacted John Mozzatella, Mendota Heights Public Works Official, to determine the remedies that were made within Mendota Heights’s sanitary sewer system with regard to grease build-up.  Mr. Mozzatella stated the two main issues he has experienced within Mendota Heights with regard to grease are either the business’s grease trap is not large enough or not being cleaned on a regular basis.  When Clerk Bruestle informed Mr. Mozzatella of the grease issues Mendota has been experiencing, Mr. Mozzatella stated if there is no grease within the grease trap, the grease trap is either not hooked up properly to their grease trap system, or is not functioning properly.  Also, Mr. Mozzatella stated when Mendota Heights has their lines cleaned out, the businesses are billed directly and required to reimburse the City immediately.

There being no further business, it was moved (Grob/ Perron) to adjourn the meeting at 9:14 p.m.  Passed 4-0.
